
KANSAS STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Meeting Minutes 
January 10, 2017 

APPROVED 

SWEARING-IN CEREMONY AND RECEPTION 
The swearing-in ceremony for new State Board member Ann Mah (District 4) and re-elected members 
Deena Horst (District 6), Kathy Busch (District 8) and Jim McNiece (District 10) occurred in the Board 
Room prior to the start of the January meeting. Re-elected member Steve Roberts (District 2) was 
sworn in Monday, Jan. 9, in Johnson County by Judge Kevin Moriarty. Those administering the Oath of 
Office on Tuesday were Lt. Governor Jeff Colyer and Kansas Supreme Court Justice Lawton Nuss. 
Guests and KSDE staff attended a reception honoring those serving another four-year term on the 
State Board of Education.  
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Jim McNiece called the monthly meeting of the State Board of Education to order at 10 a.m. 
Tuesday, Jan. 10, 2017, in the Board Room at the Landon State Office Building, 900 SW Jackson St., 
Topeka, Kansas. He welcomed new Board member Ann Mah, as well as staff and students in attend-
ance from Baker University.   
 
ROLL CALL 
The following Board members were present: 
John Bacon      Deena Horst              Jim Porter 
Kathy Busch      Ann Mah   Steve Roberts 
Sally Cauble      Jim McNiece   Janet Waugh 
     
Member Ken Willard was absent. 
 
STATE BOARD MISSION STATEMENT, MOMENT OF SILENCE AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chairman McNiece read both the Board’s Mission Statement and Kansans CAN Vision Statement. He 
then asked for a moment of silence after which the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF AMENDED AGENDA 
Mrs. Busch moved to remove Item 18 c. (Act on recommendations of the Professional Practices Com-
mission-Breach of Contract) from the agenda for future action.  Mrs. Horst seconded. Motion carried       
9-0.  The vote to accept the amended agenda was 8-0-1 with Mr. Roberts abstaining. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE DECEMBER MEETING MINUTES 
Mrs. Horst moved to approve the minutes of the December Board meeting. Mrs. Busch seconded. 
Motion carried 9-0. 
 
BOARD REORGANIZATION 
Reorganization of the Kansas State Board of Education occurs every two years, which coincides with 
the election and/or re-election of Board members. Mr. McNiece stated he was privileged to have 
served as Chairman the past two years and expressed appreciation to Commissioner Watson and 
KSDE staff for their cooperation. The following action was taken during reorganization for 2017-2019: 
 
ELECTION OF BOARD CHAIRMAN 
Mrs. Waugh moved to nominate Jim Porter as Chairman. Mrs. Busch seconded. There were no other 
nominations. Motion carried 8-1 with Mr. Bacon in opposition. Mr. Porter accepted, then assumed 
leadership of the meeting.   
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ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN 
Mrs. Cauble moved to nominate Kathy Busch as Vice Chairman. Mr. McNiece seconded. There were 
no other nominations. Motion carried 7-2 with Mr. Bacon and Mr. Roberts in opposition.  Mrs. Busch 
accepted the position, then assumed the designated Vice Chairman’s seat at the Board table.  
 
Board members proceeded to select or confirm their preferred places at the Board table based on 
seniority.   
 
ELECTION OF LEGISLATIVE COORDINATOR AND ASSISTANT LEGISLATIVE COORDINATOR 
Mrs. Busch moved to nominate Jim McNiece as the Board’s Legislative Coordinator. Mrs. Waugh   
seconded. Motion carried 8-1 with Mr. Bacon in opposition.  Next, Mr. McNiece moved to nominate 
Deena Horst as Assistant Legislative Coordinator. Mrs. Busch seconded. Motion carried 7-2 with Mr. 
Bacon and Mr. Roberts in opposition. 
 
ELECTION OF BOARD MEMBERS TO POLICY COMMITTEE    
Reorganization continued with the election of three Board members to serve on the Policy Com-
mittee. Mrs. Busch moved to nominate Janet Waugh for the first opening. Mr. McNiece seconded. 
Motion carried 9-0. For the second opening, Mrs. Cauble moved to nominate Ann Mah. Mrs. Horst 
seconded. Motion carried 9-0. Mr. McNiece moved to nominate Steve Roberts for the final position 
on the Policy Committee. Mrs. Busch seconded. Motion carried 9-0. 
 
ELECTION OF BOARD MEMBERS TO COALITION OF INNOVATIVE SCHOOL DISTRICTS 
Mrs. Busch moved to nominate Deena Horst to represent the State Board on the Coalition of Innova-
tive School Districts. Mr. McNiece seconded. Motion carried 9-0. Next, Mrs. Cauble moved to nomi-
nate Jim McNiece as the second representative on the Coalition. Mrs. Busch seconded. Motion car-
ried 9-0. 
 
STATUS OF OTHER ELECTED POSITIONS 
Board-elected positions on the Kansas State High School Activities Association’s Board of Directors 
and Executive Board are current until June 30 so action was not required at this time.  
 
CITIZENS’ OPEN FORUM 
Chairman Porter declared the Citizens’ Forum open at 10:19 a.m., noting that the forum would re-
main open until 10:30 a.m.  Speakers and their topics were:  Kirk Fast, Ozawkie — Rose Standards, 
civics/citizenry, separating reliable vs. non-reliable information; John Richard Schrock, Emporia — 
new national accreditation standards for teacher preparation programs; Verneda Edwards, Kansas 
Association of Health Physical Education Recreation and Dance — inclusion of physical education in 
the Every Student Succeeds Act.  Chairman Porter declared the Citizens’ Forum closed at 10:37 a.m. 
 
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION FOR 2017 BOARD MEETING DATES 
Mr. McNiece moved to adopt the Resolution as presented establishing the 2017 calendar of Board 
meeting dates, time and location for the Kansas State Board of Education. Mrs. Horst seconded.    
Motion carried 9-0. The signed resolution is provided as an attachment to the minutes. 
 
APPOINTMENT OF BOARD ATTORNEY AND BOARD SECRETARY 
Mr. McNiece moved to approve the designation of Mark Ferguson of Gates Shields Ferguson Ham-
mond, P.A., Overland Park, as the State Board Attorney. Mrs. Busch seconded. Motion carried 8-1 
with Mr. Bacon in opposition.  Next, Mrs. Cauble moved to approve the designation of Peggy Hill as 
State Board Secretary. Mrs. Horst seconded. Motion carried 9-0.  
 
Board members took a 10-minute break at 10:40 a.m. 
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REVIEW OF APPOINTMENTS TO BE MADE BY CHAIRMAN AND COMMISSIONER 
During reorganization, memberships on State Board committees become vacant as per Board Policy. 
Chairman Porter reviewed the list of committee appointments to be made by either the Chairman or 
Commissioner. Committee descriptions were provided to Board members in their packets. Each mem-
ber was asked to complete a preference sheet indicating which committees he or she was willing to 
serve on. Assignments would be announced at Wednesday’s meeting. 
 
COMMISSIONER’S REPORT   
Commissioner Randy Watson gave an update on the hiring timeline for selecting a new superinten-
dent for the Kansas State School for the Deaf and Kansas State School for the Blind. Current Superin-
tendent Madeleine Burkindine will retire in June. Two Board members will be named to the selection 
team to review applications, interview candidates and present a recommendation to the State Board. 
Mr. Bacon requested data to support the decision to hire one superintendent for the two campuses 
instead of an administrator for each school. Dr. Watson continued his report with: 
 information on aligning KSDE’s work with the Kansans Can vision;  
 activities of the new legislative session, including his Jan. 19 presentations to the House and    

Senate Education committees; 
 reminders that the Kansans Can vision originated from two sources — Kansans’ input about cre-

ating a change in school culture and from job market research on economic drivers in the state. 

 
UPDATE ON REVIEW OF MATHEMATICS STANDARDS 
Education Program Consultants Melissa Fast and Sara Schafer explained that the committee is com-
prised of three groups (writing, review and ad hoc) tasked with updating the Kansas math standards. 
The committees have been meeting in person and virtually over several months.  Mrs. Fast summa-
rized the general changes proposed as groups target the grade bands of K-5, 6-8 and 9-12.  Using the 
standards as a resource was emphasized, with the inclusion of tables, helpful videos and concrete  
examples of math practices within each grade. Regional “town hall” sessions will be conducted begin-
ning in February to explain the updates and gain public input. Board members commented on the 
need to address individual student’s needs, be flexible with the standards at each grade level, involve 
the service centers in messaging, and offer meeting options in western and north central Kansas.   
 
Chairman Porter recessed the meeting for lunch at 12:09 p.m.   
 
RECEIVE SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT 
At 1:30 p.m., Chairman Porter reconvened the meeting. KSDE Director Colleen Riley and Dr. Marvin 
Miller, Chair of the Special Education Advisory Council, gave opening remarks. Council members intro-
duced themselves and named the areas they represent. Then Past Chair Dr. Matthew Ramsey high-
lighted activities of the previous year such as establishing a new permanent voting position for a 
member representing students with a disability. In addition, the Council addressed issues related to 
Emergency Safety Interventions, supported Senate Bill 323 on language acquisition/assessment, and 
contributed to the Blue Ribbon Task Force on Teacher Vacancy and Supply. The printed 2015-16 SEAC 
Annual Report was provided to the Board. SEAC members voluntarily meet to study issues and advise 
KSDE’s Early Childhood, Special Education and Title Services team as well as the State Board of Educa-
tion on matters of concern regarding special education.  There was discussion about shortages of ear-
ly childhood special education teachers, counselors and school psychologists.  
 
RECEIVE KANSAS EDUCATOR PREPARATION PROGRAM STANDARDS FOR ELEMENTARY 
EDUCATION UNIFIED K-6 
Dr. Sally Roberts presented the final draft of educator preparation content program standards that 
would be used in training teacher candidates interested in earning an Elementary Education Unified   
K-6 license. Dr. Roberts from the University of Kansas chairs the 12-member committee developing 
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the standards. The intent of this license is to prepare teacher candidates to work with K-6 grade 
learners with and without special needs. There were questions about the length of time to complete 
the program, training of para-educators, and creation of a similar teacher preparation program for 
the secondary level. The public comment period is now open.  Approval of the standards for Elemen-
tary Education Unified K-6 is expected at the February meeting.  
 
ACTION ON RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION 
Linda Sieck, Chair of the Professional Practices Commission, brought forth three cases that the PPC 
recommended for licensure approval. Mrs. Cauble moved to adopt the findings of the PPC and its 
recommendations that the licensure applications of Tyler Masters, Lois Lervold and Joseph Hamer be 
approved. Mr. McNiece seconded. Motion carried 9-0. 
 
Ms. Sieck then presented the next set of cases. Mrs. Horst inquired about public censure as a form of 
discipline. Mrs. Horst moved to adopt the findings of the PPC and take the following actions: publicly 
censure Melisha Colon, revoke the licenses of Ansel Barngrover and Steven Young, and deny the ap-
plication of Karen Vondemkamp. Mr. Roberts seconded  Motion carried 9-0. 
 
The PPC case of Madison Beckman was removed from the agenda earlier in the day for future action. 
 
RECOGNITION OF THE 2016 NATIONAL BLUE RIBBON SCHOOLS 
Deputy Commissioner Dale Dennis welcomed administrators from the four schools selected as 2016 
Kansas Blue Ribbon Schools. Those speaking to the Board were Jess Herbig, principal at Challenger 
Intermediate School, USD 265 Goddard; Gary Wheeler, principal at Chanute Elementary, USD 413 
Chanute; Tom Schwartz, principal at McKinley Intermediate Elementary, USD 435 Abilene; and Ben 
Boothe, Director of Secondary Education at Wheatridge Middle School, USD 231 Gardner Edgerton. 
Each highlighted factors that aided in raising student achievement. Specific concepts noted were: 
relationship building with students, creation of a professional learning community, positive behavior 
interventions and modeling respect.  
 
The Board took a break from 2:35 to 2:50 p.m. 
 
REPORT ON WORK OF THE TEACHER VACANCY AND SUPPLY COMMITTEE 
Dr. Scott Myers, Director of Teacher Licensure and Accreditation, shared the origins of the Teacher 
Vacancy and Supply Committee (TVSC), which sprung from the Blue Ribbon Task Force on Teacher 
Vacancy and Supply. The Task Force made 65 recommendations, covering immediate, intermediate 
and long-term needs. The newly formed TVSC divided these into eight areas of concentration. Dr. 
Laurie Curtis from Kansas State University and Deb Ayers-Geist from Turner USD 202 co-chair the 
committee. They described improvements to teacher-mentoring programs as one of the first areas to 
be addressed. Among the suggestions are to begin mentoring at the start of the school year, make 
the program mentee-driven, and allow for more observation opportunities. During discussion, it was 
suggested to research other states’ mentoring programs and to identify actions the State Board 
could be taking. Other members asked for more specifics and quicker action. The TVSC will be re-
porting regularly to the State Board.  
 
LEGISLATIVE MATTERS 
In his Legislative Report, just a day after the 2017 session began, Deputy Commissioner Dale Dennis 
provided membership rosters of standing committees within the House and Senate. He also noted 
upcoming committee meetings of interest and the scheduling of monthly legislative conference calls 
with Board members. There was also discussion about the KPERS surcharge and its impact on school 
employees working after retirement. Lastly, Mr. Dennis reminded the Board about attending the 
Governor’s State of the State Address that evening.  

January 10, 2017                 Page 4 
Minutes 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
MOTION
(02:38:11) 
 
 
 
 

MOTION 
(02:40:28) 
 
 
 
 
 

 
(02:41:16) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

BREAK 
 

 
(03:00:48) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
(03:31:20) 
 

 
 

 
 



January 10, 2017            Page 5 
Minutes              

 
MOTION 
(03:51:43) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CONSENT AGENDA  
Mrs. Horst moved to approve the consent agenda. Mrs. Cauble seconded. Motion carried 8-0-1 with 
Mr. Roberts abstaining. In the Consent Agenda, the Board: 
 

 received the monthly Personnel Report for December. 
 

 confirmed the unclassified personnel appointments of Margaret Boggs as Program Consultant 
on the Child Nutrition and Wellness team, effective Nov. 29, 2016, at an annual salary of 
$37,440; Paula Branizor as Program Consultant on the Teacher Licensure and Accreditation 
team, effective Nov. 29, 2016, at an annual salary of $43,680; and Melissa Ostermeyer as Public 
Service Administrator on the School Finance team, effective Nov. 20, 2016, at an annual salary 
of $34,444.80. 

 

 accepted the retirement notice of Madeleine Burkindine as Superintendent of Kansas State 
School for the Blind and Kansas State School for the Deaf, effective June 30, 2017. 

 

 accepted the following recommendations for licensure waivers valid for one school year:   Early 
Childhood Special Ed. -- May Brown, USD 373; Mindy Carlson, USD 497; Heather Albers, Roxanna 
Vicars, D0605.  English as a Second Language -- Victoria Arellano, Angelica Tesch, Liberty Aquino 
e Castro, USD 259.   General Science -- Erin Cooke, USD 259.  Gifted --  Laurel Nichols, USD 259; 
Bill Rhiley, Nancy Diepenbrock, D0605.  High Incidence Special Ed. --  Christa Chastain, Tessa 
West, Hannah Abernathy, USD 200; Alyssa Rucker, USD 207; Anthony Kavalauskas, Ann Walker, 
Ashley Sanchez, USD 259; Stephanie Dowell, USD 282; Katy Riley, USD 383; Mary Hill, USD 469; 
Elizabeth Cobb, D0603; Melissa Hittle, Katrina Riner, Diana Sanpaka,  Andrew Gwennap, Brandt 
Rogers, Cathy Cox, Emmanuel Adigun, Jake Rourk, Lucas Bauman, Matthew Lawson, Misti Kuhn, 
Patricia Amaro, Regina Fischer, Troy Piper, Venus Covey, D0605; Caitlyn Olsen, Z0032.  High Inci-
dence Special Ed. – Extension on the number of days on an Emergency Sub License -- Autumn 
Chisholm, USD 410.  Library Media Specialist --  Benjamin Smith, Cynthia   Rogers, USD 259.  Low 
Incidence Special Ed. --  Bethany Almloff, USD 229; Kathern Wilson, Margaret Gugino, Arleen 
Sponsel, Christina Allen, USD 259; Diana Habig, USD 364; Tamera Belew, USD 480; Marla Stark, 
Stephanie Grippin, D0605; Christopher August, D0637.  Math – Extension on the number of days 
on an Emergency Sub License -- Sherri Jacobson, USD 330.  

 

 accepted the recommendations of the Licensure Review Committee as follows:  Approved     
cases — 3111 Kristopher Houseberg (secondary 6-12 social studies), 3112 Jessica Claerhout, 
3117 Cale Urban (middle level 5-8 mathematics), 3121 Heidi Clouse, 3123 Salvador Cruz, 3124 
Jaret Wohler, 3125 Lea Finfera, 3126 Lindsey Hill, 3127 Chelsea Millar, 3128 Benjamin Smith 
(PreK-12 art), 3130 Megan Gibler, 3131 Rachel Mainelli. 

 issued Calendar Year 2017 licenses to the following commercial driver training schools:  Premier 
Driving School of Derby, Premier Driving School of Hutchinson, and Suburban Driving Academy, 
Kansas City. 

 authorized USD 250, Pittsburg, Crawford County, to hold an election on the question of issuing 
bonds in excess of the district’s general bond debt limitation. 

 authorized USD 250, Pittsburg, Crawford County, to receive capital improvement (bond and in-
terest) state aid as authorized by law. 

 

RECESS  
At 3:47 p.m., Chairman Porter recessed Tuesday’s Board meeting until 9 a.m. Wednesday. Board 
members attended Governor Brownback’s State of the State Address Tuesday evening.   

 
____________________________________  ___________________________________ 
Jim Porter, Chairman     Peggy Hill, Secretary 
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PRE-MEETING ACTIVITY—SEAC BREAKFAST 
The Special Education Advisory Council (SEAC) hosted its annual Get-Acquainted Breakfast for Board 
members in Room 509 of Landon State Office Building prior to the start of the meeting. 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Jim Porter called the Wednesday meeting of the State Board of Education to order at 9 a.m. 
on Jan. 11, 2017 in the Board Room at the Landon State Office Building, 900 SW Jackson St., Topeka, 
Kansas.  
 
ROLL CALL 
The following Board members were present: 
John Bacon      Deena Horst              Jim Porter 
Kathy Busch      Ann Mah   Steve Roberts 
Sally Cauble      Jim McNiece   Janet Waugh 
     
Member Ken Willard was absent. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Mr. McNiece moved to approve the day’s agenda. Mr. Roberts seconded. Motion carried 9-0. 
 
CAREER TECHNICAL STUDENT ORGANIZATION REPORTS AND OFFICER PRESENTATIONS 
In observance of Citizenship Day, Assistant Director Jay Scott announced that eight state officers rep-
resenting the various Kansas Career and Technical Student Organizations would be speaking to the 
Board. State officer remarks focused on the significance of their organization’s emblems, importance 
of servant leadership, learning life skills, opportunities outside of the classroom, and the importance 
of job shadowing. A question and answer period followed their speeches. 
 
INTRODUCTION OF NEW CAREER TECH STUDENT ORGANIZATION FOR EDUCATION 
The addition of a new Career and Technical Student Organization for high school students interested 
in education was announced. The program, Educators Rising, would align with the current educator 
training pathway and provide the first steps for high school students interested in becoming teachers. 
With support from the national Educators Rising network, schools could form a chapter for high 
school juniors and seniors to explore teaching as a career. KSDE Education Program Consultant Gayla 
Randel, along with Cathy Mong of the Wichita Public Schools and Idalia Shuman of the Kansas Nation-
al Education Association shared information and answered questions. Ms. Shuman will serve as the 
Educators Rising state coordinator. 
 
PRESENTATION ON KANSAS ASSOCIATION FOR CONSERVATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL    
EDUCATION 
Mrs. Waugh, who is the State Board liaison with the Kansas Association for Conservation and Environ-
mental Education, introduced organization Executive Director Laura Downey.  KACEE works in part-
nership with several state agencies to provide conservation education, professional development, 
promote a Kansas Green Schools Network, and offer learning opportunities for students outside of 
the classroom. Mrs. Downey gave an update on KACEE activities and shared examples of student pro-
jects, such as a pizza garden created by FFA students and preschoolers at Olpe. She also described the 
connection between KACEE’s work and the Kansans Can vision outcomes. 
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ANNOUNCEMENT OF COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS 
Chairman Porter announced the selection of Board members to serve on the various committees 
with State Board representation. The chart of assignments is attached to the minutes. 
 
Board members took a break from 10:27 to 10:40 a.m.   
 
BOARD REPORTS & FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
Policy Committee — Mrs. Waugh announced the Policy Committee would meet during lunch on 
Tuesday, Feb. 14.  
 
Communications Committee — Mrs. Cauble asked Denise Kahler to describe the theme and design 
for this year’s postcard series that would be delivered to legislators. Each week will highlight the   
vision and outcomes, with school success stories personalized for each State Board District. 
 
Coalition of Innovative School Districts — The Coalition’s next meeting is Jan. 19. Mr. McNiece talked 
about the redesign of the Coalition. 
 
Board Attorney Mark Ferguson noted that his written summary for the month would be combined 
with next month’s report. 
 
During individual Board member reports, Mr. McNiece will be traveling with the Lt. Governor to sev-
eral high schools hearing about community service projects and publicizing a new Citizenship Award 
for students. He also gave the dates for NASBE’s legislative conference (March 19-21) and New Mem-
ber Institute (June 8-10). Mrs. Busch met with organizers of the Educators Rising student organiza-
tion. Mrs. Waugh polled members and determined there was interest in presenting Challenge 
Awards to schools like they did last year. She received an invitation to serve on the Board for the Kan-
sas Alliance for the Arts in Education. There were no objections to her accepting. Mrs. Cauble visited 
Ness City High School and students’ Tiny House Project. Mrs. Horst attended legislative forums.  
 
Requests for Future Agenda Items:  Mrs. Cauble requested a presentation from Ness City High 
School students on their Tiny House Project; Mr. Porter requested a work session in February for  
extended discussion time on various topics, including a legislative agenda, evaluating speed of Board 
action on issues, and clarification of ideas; Mrs. Waugh would like a presentation on social media use 
in schools; Mr. Porter reported that the Civil Air Patrol would like to be on the March agenda.  
 
BOARD MEMBER TRAVEL  
Additions to the travel requests were:  Mrs. Mah, Jan. 12 KASB Legislative reception, Feb. 10 KEEN 
awards luncheon; Mrs. Busch Jan. 19 Commissioner’s presentation to House and Senate Education 
Committees, Feb. 3 Teacher Vacancy and Supply Committee. Because of the changes in committee 
assignments, Mrs. Mah will attend the Kansas Workforce Summit Jan. 18 and 19 and the Career and 
Technical Education Conference Feb. 7 and 8 instead of Mrs. Cauble. Mrs. Busch moved to approve 
the travel requests and additions. Mr. Roberts seconded. Motion carried 9-0. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The business of the Board concluded at 11:20 a.m. Afterwards, Board members were guests of the Ca-
reer Technical Student Organizations at the Capitol Plaza for the annual luncheon. Mr. Porter joined 
Commissioner Watson for the recognition lunch for the Superintendent of the Year at KASB. 

 
____________________________________  ___________________________________ 
Jim Porter, Chairman     Peggy Hill, Secretary 
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